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Chairman Duffey, ranking member Sweeney and members of the House Higher Education and Workforce Development Committee, my name is Carol H. Armann, and I am a school-based occupational therapist with over 33 years of experience working in schools. I am writing to offer the committee my support of House Bill 58. 

As an occupational therapist who has worked for over 34 years with students who are experiencing problems with handwriting, I believe that I have unique understanding and experience with regard to handwriting instruction as well as legibility of written information. 
Over the last 15 years, I have experienced the decline in legibility and speed with manuscript and cursive writing. It seems that since education started focusing on literacy and encouraging children to write without constraints for spelling and proper handwriting, I have seen an increase in referrals for students with handwriting difficulties. This increase in referrals includes students who cannot provide a cursive signature to sign documents such as Individual Education Programs.  These referrals are mostly related to the lack of direct instruction in handwriting rather than motor or visual perceptual problems. Unfortunately, I can make little impact for students who, over time, have developed poor habits and lack motivation to change. 
Handwriting is not only an academic task that requires direct instruction, but a neurological process that activates the left brain, specifically the word and letter recognition region. This activation seems to set up the brain for reading acquisition. This activation is only seen in fMRI studies through the repetitive movements of the thumb and fingers performed during the handwriting process (James, 2014).  This activation is NOT seen with tracing letters or keyboarding. 

With regard to cursive, research shows that cursive writing contributes to improved spelling and composition in upper elementary and middle school grades (Berninger, 2015).  Cursive writing proficiency is only accomplished through direct instruction. Neurologically, children are not “hardwired” to write in cursive. Cursive writing is “software” that needs to be programmed through direct instruction. Direct instruction in cursive writing also measurably improves students’ handwriting legibility and speed. 

Handwriting legibility and speed are very important in rural districts where not every student has access to tablets and computers.  I work in Frontier Local Schools, one of the poorest districts in  the state of Ohio. Not only does this district not have a computer for every student, but many of our students have neither a computer nor tablets in their homes. Legible and fluent handwriting is vital for note taking and communicating their thoughts and knowledge in a readable manner. 
I am strongly encouraging this committee to pass House Bill 58 to add cursive writing to the curriculum. Our children need to be proficient writers and this can only happen, neurologically, through direct instruction. 
Thank you for this opportunity to share my recommendations. I am sorry that I am not available to give direct testimony, but there are students who need my services!  
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